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Why We Need Empires
Captain. F. D. Lugard, a British soldier, explorer of Africa and colonial administrator, who was
Governor of Hong Kong (1907–1912) and Governor-General of Nigeria (1914–1919), from his
book, The Rise of Our East African Empire, 1893

It is sufficient to reiterate here that, as long as our policy is one of free trade, we are compelled to seek new markets; for
old ones are being closed to us by hostile tariffs, and our great dependencies, which formerly were the consumers of our
goods, are now becoming our commercial rivals. It is inherent in a great colonial and commercial empire like ours that we
go forward or go backward. To allow other nations to develop new fields, and to refuse to do so ourselves, is to go
backward; and this is the more deplorable, seeing that we have proved ourselves notably capable of dealing with native
races and of developing new countries at a less expense than other nations. We owe to the instincts of colonial expansion
of our ancestors those vast and noble dependencies which are our pride and the outlets of our trade today; and we are
accountable to posterity that opportunities which now present themselves of extending the sphere of our industrial
enterprise are not neglected, for the opportunities now offered will never recur again. Lord Rosebery in his speech at the
Royal Colonial Institute expressed this in emphatic language: "We are engaged in 'pegging out claims' for the future. We
have to consider, not what we want now, but what we shall want in the future. We have to consider what countries must be
developed either by ourselves or some other nation. . . . Remember that the task of the statesman is not merely with the
present, but with the future. We have to look forward beyond the chatter of platforms, and the passions of party, to the
future of the race of which we are at present the trustees, and we should, in my opinion, grossly fail in the task that has
been laid upon us did we shrink from responsibilities, and decline to take our share in a partition of the world which we
have not forced on, but which has been forced upon us." It is this economic condition of affairs that forms the taproot of
Imperialism. If the consuming public in this country raised its standard of consumption to keep pace with every rise of
productive powers, there could be no excess of goods or capital clamorous to use Imperialism in order to find markets:
foreign trade would indeed exist....
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